
TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

February 7, 2011
I. CALL TO ORDER

The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:00 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue by Council President Schnack. 

II. ROLL CALL

Town Council members present:

Michael Schnack, President

Robert Bowen, Vice-President

William H. Murphy

Michael G. White

Ellen M. Winsor

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor 

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to move Executive Session to the next agenda item.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

XVI. EXECUTIVE SESSION

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to enter into Executive Session pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) to discuss collective bargaining, pending litigation and potential litigation.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) the following vote was taken by the Jamestown Town Council to enter into Executive Session to discuss collective bargaining, pending litigation and potential litigation:  Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.    

The Jamestown Town Council reconvened its regular meeting at 7:55 p.m. The Jamestown Town Council entered into Executive Session at 7:03 p.m. by unanimous vote and that session has now ended by unanimous vote.  Council President Schnack announced there were no votes taken in Executive Session.   

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to seal the Minutes of the Executive Session.  Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.  

III. AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

None.
IV. COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.
None.
V. CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to approve the Consent Agenda.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following: 
A)
Adoption of Council minutes:

1)
January 18, 2011 (regular meeting)

2)
January 18, 2011 (executive session)

B)
Bills and Payroll

C)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

1)
Jamestown Buildings and Facilities Committee (12/15/2010)

2)
Jamestown Committee on LNG Threat (12/14/2010)

3)
Jamestown Committee on LNG Threat (12/28/2010)

4)
Jamestown Committee on LNG Threat (01/04/2011)

5)
Jamestown Committee on LNG Threat (01/18/2011)

6)
Jamestown Committee on LNG Threat (01/25/2011)

7)
Jamestown Conservation Commission (01/11/2011)

8)
Jamestown Planning Commission (01/19/2011)


9)
Jamestown Tax Assessment Board of Review (01/05/2011)

D)
CRMC Notices:

1)
Cease and Desist Order re: Beth E. Smith, Plat 1 Lot 320 

2)
Cease and Desist Order re: Enrico DiGregorio, Plat 1 Lot 132

3)
Semi-Monthly Meeting Agenda (01/25/2011)

4)
Cease and Desist Order re: Paul Hamilton & Patricia Young, 

Plat 12 Lots 42 & 212


5)
Cease and Desist Order re: Paul Hamilton & Patricia Young, 

Plat 12, Lots 42 & 212

6)
Cease and Desist Order re: Paul Hamilton & Patricia Young, 
Plat 12, Lots 42 & 212

7)
Cease and Desist Order re: Paul Hamilton & Patricia Young,



Plat 12, Lots 42 & 212 

8)
Cease and Desist Order re: Paul Hamilton & Patricia Young,



Plat 12, Lots 42 & 212 

9)
Cease and Desist Order re: Paul Hamilton & Patricia Young,



Plat 12, Lots 42 & 212 

10)
Cease and Desist Order re: Paul Hamilton & Patricia Young,



Plat 12, Lots 42 & 212 

E)
Proclamations & Resolutions from other Rhode Island cities and towns

1)
Town of South Kingstown Resolution re: In Support of Turning the Economic Tide in Rhode Island’s Future

2)
Town of Middletown Resolution re: In Support infrastructure funding and enhancements to attract the Preliminary America’s Cup races to the City of Newport

F)
Abatements/Addenda of Taxes

VI. EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

The Town may seek to go into Executive Session to discuss the following items:

A) Pursuant to RIGL§42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) collective bargaining    (contract negotiations-IBPO and NAGE 68 Contracts), pending litigation (Gregory v. Jamestown) and potential litigation (Public Safety Services and Narragansett Tribe/School projects)  

VII. COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR,

COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

A)
Town Administrator’s Report

1)
North Road Shoulder.  Town Administrator Keiser informed the Council that he and Town Engineer/Public Works Director Michael Gray reviewed the area by the Jamestown Early Learning Center as requested.  The area will be reviewed further and any issues and problems will be reported.     
2)
Snow Removal Update.  Town Administrator Keiser reported there is currently $500 left in the Overtime line item.  If there are no more snowstorms requiring overtime, we will finish the year in the black for that account.   
3)
Seawall Repairs.  Town Administrator Keiser updated the Council on damage to the East Ferry seawall during the recent snowstorms.  Town Engineer Michael Gray has estimates for the Capital Improvements budget of $150,000 to repair a 90 foot section of the East Ferry seawall.  This will be reviewed in March during Capital budget discussion.     
4)
Budget Work Session Schedule.  Town Administrator Keiser stated March is a busy month with budget work sessions.  He requests advance notice for vacations, etc. to avoid scheduling conflicts.  Suggested dates will be forwarded to Council members.  
5)
Congress of Councils.  Town Administrator Keiser commented the second Congress of Councils is scheduled for Wednesday, February 16, 2011 from 4:00 to 6:00 p.m. at the Eagle Event Center in Fall River.  It is hosted by the City of Fall River, and a number of speakers have been invited (by Fall River) to address pertinent issues.  Invitations are being sent to Council members and others.  The event is not open to the general public and is in compliance with Massachusetts State law.  Attorney Steve Torres is the lead person organizing the event, which is being funded by Fall River.  Funding for the last Congress of Councils (September 2010) was reviewed.  Council Meeting Minutes revealed that money left over from that event could be used for general purposes and expenses, including the services of True North Communications, the firm who assisted with September’s Congress of Councils (approximately $1,000).  The Agenda is not finalized and guest speakers are not known at this time.  No other sessions or events have been planned or scheduled to take place in Newport at this time.  More information is forthcoming.  
Discussion ensued regarding the movie “Gasland” which will air at the Jane Pickens Theater in Newport (Wednesday, February 16th, 7:30 p.m., Producer Josh Fox in attendance).  The documentary regards hydraulic fracturing for natural gas and the dangers associated with this process.  Councilor Winsor inquires whether there are any affiliations between our Committee on LNG Threat and its members and this event.  There are none, and this is an open public event.       
6)
Rembijas Pavilion.  Jamestown Parks and Recreation Supervisor Ron Parfait found the Pavilion collapsed overnight (Tuesday, February 1st) on Wednesday morning due to the heavy snow on the roof.  Town Engineer/Director of Public Works Mike Gray shows slides of the area, the current site and potential sites.  The structure was insured by our carrier, RI Interlocal Risk Management Trust (“The Trust”).  The adjuster met with Mike and Building Official Fred Brown, and recognizing it is a 100% loss, reported our insurance should cover full replacement value of the Pavilion (nothing in writing from our carrier to date to confirm this).  Discussion ensued regarding what the Town would like to build, whether the same building, embellished building, move the structure, etc.  A decision must be made soon in order to have the facility available for summer events already reserved by our residents (over 20 to date).  Per Chuck Masso (caterer), tent companies can install temporary framed tents similar in size to the current Pavilion at a cost of $2,500 per month until the permanent structure is built.  The original footprint of the Pavilion is 120’ by 40’ on a concrete slab, with supporting poles outside of the slab.  
The replacement structure must meet all building codes and withstand wind speeds of 110 mph.  The current flood zone is noted, with a potential for 8 feet of flooding.  Moving west to the parking lot improves the location, but we lose the concrete slab.  This would be an additional cost over the insurance amount, estimated at $10,000 for materials plus labor and site preparation.  Additional improvements would be an increased cost over the insurance amount.  The Pavilion realizes approximately $10,000 in income annually.  The Fort Getty Design charrette was referenced, which will be addressed at the February 22nd meeting.  The facility serves the needs of the residents; it is desirable location at a reasonable cost and is an important feature for the town.  Discussion ensued regarding natural lighting, flood issues, wind issues and improvements.  The residents want this rebuilt, and we don’t want to over improve it and increase costs.  It should remain near the beach.  Discussion continued.  Town Council President Schnack stated we cannot make a decision at this time and asked Bruce Keiser and Mike Gray to come back to the Council at the next meeting with the following three location options:

1. To keep the Pavilion at its current location

2. To move the Pavilion to the current location of the volleyball court

3. To move the Pavilion to the top of the hill, due west

He also asked them to provide cost considerations, permitting issues and estimated time to rebuild for each option.  Mr. Schnack would like to see this project completed before the season starts.  Mr. Gray stated The Trust is ready to go forward with their contractors to begin the rebuilding process.  Any changes in location would have an impact.  The contractor did not believe the Pavilion would be ready for the summer season.  We want to meet the commitments already booked at the Pavilion.  Councilor Winsor referenced comments from the prior Fort Getty Committee could be helpful and asked if the rebuilt Pavilion could be elevated.   Bob Bowen stated his phone number is on the Town website and citizens can call him with their comments.  Council members would like to make a decision at the next meeting.  Each member will visit the site prior to the next meeting.          
B) Finance Director’s Report.  Councilor Murphy referenced the Police Department Overtime line item, which is at 85%, and questioned whether it will take us through June.  Town Administrator Keiser stated yes, it will, as we are down on the Salary line item.   The Protective Service Clerk position is over budget.  Town Administrator Keiser stated this position was slated to go part time in this year’s budget cycle but kept at full time due to the work load.  This position was cut back to 20 hours per week, effective last Monday.          

C) JEMS December 2010/January 2011 Report.  The report was accepted.
D) Town Council Liaison Reports.
1) Conservation Commission.  Councilor Winsor stated this week’s Conservation Commission agenda includes Wind Turbine Ordinance issues.  She is attending the meeting and will report back to the Planning Commission and Town Council.  
2) Buildings and Facilities Committee.  Councilor Murphy stated the Committee met and feedback from the present golf course lease holder will be forwarded to the Town Administrator.  The Committee forwarded to the Town Administrator a request for a thorough evaluation of the golf course building.  The Committee meets next Wednesday at 6:00 p.m.    

VII. PUBLIC HEARINGS.
None.
IX. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS
A)        Ordinances 

1)
Proposed amendments to Chapter 78 Waterways, Article II. Harbor Management in the Code of Ordinances, as submitted by the Harbor Management Commission; if favorable proceed to advertise for public hearing.  A copy of the proposed amendment is included in this meeting packet.  The next step is to advertise for public hearing, hear comments from the general public, make minor changes at the public hearing, and if there are no major changes requiring re-advertising, approve the amendments at the conclusion of the public hearing.  Council President Schnack’s memo referencing issues he has brought forward was discussed.  Under private moorings he would like to delete “sibling or child” and add “one time only” (Line 20 of Page 11).  This would ensure that moorings are not inherited property and would match CRMC language.  He recommends rejecting the changes proposed for the funding stream, leaving it open to a budget process (Lines 4 to 10 on Page 21).  Mr. Schnack advises review of the language for appointing the Executive Director (Lines 19 to 27 on Page 21).      

Councilor Murphy stated his agreement with the budget process referenced by Mr. Schnack.  He also feels the Executive Director should be nominated by the Town Administrator, with appointment by the Town Council, and the position should report to the Town Administrator.     

A motion was made by Michael White with second by Ellen Winsor to move to public hearing and advertise the ordinance amendment public hearing for the February 22, 2011 Town Council Meeting.  

Discussion.  Minor changes may be made to the ordinance at the public hearing.  We want to get this new language out to the public for review prior to the public hearing.  
Back to the vote on the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.    

B)
Harbor Management Plan

1) Proposed amendments to the Jamestown Comprehensive Harbor Management Plan as submitted by the Harbor Management Commission; if favorable proceed to advertise for public hearing.  Council President Schnack commented that the Executive Director language as outlined in the Harbor Management Plan does not match the language in the in the Harbor Management Ordinance.  
A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to proceed to public hearing and advertise the plan amendment public hearing for the February 22, 2011 Town Council Meeting.  

Discussion.  Councilor Murphy stated the proposed language should be reviewed and updated during the public hearing process.  Councilor Winsor encouraged the public to contact Council members by email or phone with questions, concerns, comments, and suggestions so that the Council can review the information prior to the public hearing.

Back to the vote on the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

X. COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS
A)
Communications
1)
Letter of Jamestown Chamber of Commerce re: survey of village businesses on proposed ordinance change relating to extension of two-hour parking and vote to request the parking hours on Narragansett Avenue remain at 10:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m.

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to accept the Communication.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
2) Letter of LNG Working Group re: divestiture of Hess Stock from municipal pension plans.  Councilor Winsor stated this is still under discussion and the LNG Working Group is in touch with Council Presidents to foster Hess divestiture.  
A motion is made by William Murphy with second by Ellen Winsor to accept the Communication.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.   

3) Letter of Save the Bay re:  Invitation to Town Council members to Wastewater 101 Workshop, 02/03/2011, 8:00 a.m. to 11:00 a.m.  
A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by William Murphy to accept the Communication.   

Discussion.  Several staff members attended, including Mike Gray.  
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
4)
Letter of Representative Deb Ruggiero re: Co-sponsorship of Extended Producer Responsibility legislation

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to accept the Communication.  

Discussion.  Councilor Winsor commented this is the EPR Resolution she brought up and this legislation is going forward.

Back to the vote on the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
5) Letter of Town of South Kingstown re: Extended Producer Responsibility Resolution 
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to accept the Communication.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
6)
Letter of Senator Jack Reed re: update on Weaver’s Cove LNG facility proposal and his continued opposition to the project

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to accept the Communication.  
Discussion.  Councilor Winsor encourages people to go online and read the letter.   
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
7) Letter of Jack Hubbard re: Water Resource Protection Committee and request for reinstatement

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to accept the Communication.  
Discussion.  Councilor Winsor would like to see this on a future Council Meeting Agenda.  
Back to the vote on the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
8)
Letter of Representative Deb Ruggiero re: meeting with the Jamestown Town Council and School Committee to discuss 2011 legislative agenda

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to accept the Communication.  

Discussion.  Town Administrator Keiser spoke with Superintendent Lukon, School Committee Chair Cathy Kaiser and Representative Ruggiero, and a pre-meeting is scheduled for Monday, March 7th at 6:00 p.m., prior to the next regular Council meeting.  
Back to the vote on the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
XI. LICENSES & PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.

A) One Day Peddler License Application

Applicant: 
Quononoquott Garden Club
Event:

Plant Sale
Date:

05/21/2011

Location:
East Ferry (left of Veteran’s Square)
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to grant the One Day Peddler License Application of Quononoquott Garden Club for the Plant Sale on 05/21/2011 (rain date of 05/22/2011).  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
XII. OPEN FORUM

A)        Scheduled request to address.  None.

B)
Non-scheduled request to address.  
Nancy Crawford, Mast Street.  Ms. Crawford commented on useful information available on the Jamestown Humane Society website and the Jamestown Police Department website regarding animal control issues and what to do in the absence of an Animal Control Officer.  Ms. Crawford requests this information be highlighted in the Jamestown Press and on the Town website.  A display ad can be placed in the Press.  Ms. Crawford  commented on weird wild animal behaviors and Police procedures when an animal is destroyed.  Police Officers leave dead animals by the side of the road, and she requests they remove them.  Chief Tighe informed her that Police Officers are not authorized to perform that duty.  Concern was expressed for contamination. Councilor Murphy referenced past practices.  Town Administrator Keiser thanked Ms. Crawford for her research into North Kingstown’s procedures and stated he will look into this, as once an animal is deceased the germs die as well.  Removal of the animal carcass should be part of the normal job responsibility.  Concern was expressed as Distemper is on the rise.  Discussion continued.     
Ellen Winsor.  East Shore Road.  Councilor Winsor commented on Town Boards and Committees and the Open Meetings laws.  She requested more information on the Jane Pickens event (airing the movie “Gasland”) and the Congress of Councils.  She was informed the “Gasland” event is not associated with the Jamestown Committee on LNG Threat, nor any Town funds associated with it.  If the Committee on LNG Threat discussed the issue it would be part of their Minutes.  Discussion continued.  Councilor Winsor is directed to find out who is sponsoring the Jane Pickens event due to her interest in it.  
John Doty. Union Street. Mr. Doty asked if the Town still has the Animal Control vehicle.  He was informed yes.  Mr. Doty asked if the vehicle could be used to pick up dead animals. Discussion continued.    

XIII. APPOINTMENTS AND RESIGNATIONS

A) Library Board of Trustees (One [1] vacancy with a three-year term ending December 31, 2013); interviews complete; if favorable appoint

1) Letter of interest

a) Eugene Mihaly

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to appoint Eugene Mihaly to the Library Board of Trustees position for the three-year term expiring December 31, 2013.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

B) Planning Commission (One [1] vacancy with a four-year term ending December 31, 2014); interviews complete; if favorable appoint

1) Letter of interest

a) Michael Jacquard

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to appoint Michael Jacquard to the Planning Commission position for the four-year term expiring December 31, 2014.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

C) Tax Assessor Board of Review (remaining term ending May 31, 2012)

1) Letter of resignation

a)  Paula Samos 
A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by William Murphy to accept the resignation of Paula Samos with gratitude for her past services and to advertise for  the Tax Assessment Board of Review vacancy for the unexpired term to May 31, 2012.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
XIV. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

A) Town Hall Video:  Request for Proposals.  Town Administrator Keiser gave a rundown of the RFP prepared by IT contractor Michael Glier for the hardware to supplement the video streaming service for live and archived videos of Town Council and other public meetings. The specs include a camera-based system with two cameras (one on the Council and one on the Town Administrator/side table and public speakers).  The cameras would be operable from the side table and move from speaker to speaker.  The two options offered are the traditional hard wired system or the internet protocol based system.  Two different options with different cost implications and different technologies to achieve the same result.  The RFP includes a list of performance goals.  The evaluation criteria would allow the Town to choose the vendor that provides the highest functionality at the best cost.  The Council is requested to release the RFP and proceed to bid.

Councilor Winsor is not in favor of this.  She feels we already have a service that is free and popular.  We are a small community and our goal is to have our citizens here for meetings not at home watching on television.  She questioned the Technology Fund.

Council Vice President Bowen commented he has a number of questions on the RFP, which is a significant re-write from the first draft.  He has not had significant time for review, and would like more time.  There are design goals he does not agree with and feels we need to determine our goals and objectives before going forward.  He requests two more weeks for further review.  Discussion continued.

Councilor White stated he does not have the same expertise as others in this area.  He questions the RFP with two technology options and how we would handle the situation if all bidders proposed the internet based system instead of the hard wired system.  He was informed the language of the RFP allows the Town to reject any or all proposals.  A bidders list is prepared for the solicitation of bids from qualified professionals.  Councilor White commented on the current system of recording meetings on cassette tapes, and our goal is to record meetings on video with a CD sound recording for the official town record to make us more visible to the public.  He feels this is a good idea and it would behoove the town to have an official manner to record meetings both video and audio. 
Councilor Murphy stated he does not understand all of the jargon and appreciates balance in the RFP so that it is not swayed toward one vendor or technology.  He also would like to have a link on the Town website to the video and audio.  We will not always be here and we are behind the times and need to upgrade our audio and video.  He is in favor of bringing this back in two weeks.  
Council Vice President Bowen commented the hosting portion of the Town Hall video project went out to bid in November but has not been awarded.  He doesn’t know if there are concerns with coordinating the hardware and the hosting.  Town Administrator Keiser commented hosting vendors stated there would be no problems with either hardware format.    
Councilor Winsor commented this is a more contemporary version of the separation of government and the press.  The current system we have is able to create the videos relative to the agenda and on our site, we all have laptops, and it is her position it is working fine.  
Council President Schnack stated it is beyond his level of expertise to determine whether the RFP is biased or not.  He asked Mike Gray if he reviewed this and asks if he can review it over the next two weeks and inform us if the RFP is biased.

Town Administrator Keiser stated we want a level playing field.  The important parts are: 1) Are the performance objectives clearly enumerated; 2) Are the technical specifications relative to achieving the objectives accurate; 3) Are the evaluation criteria appropriate for a fair and balanced review.  If the answer is yes, we can achieve what we want.

Council President Schnack referenced Page 9 of the RFP Design Goals with 11 bullets.  Mr. Schnack stated he is not in favor of live streaming of meetings, as we want people to be in attendance and participate in Town government.  He assumes that hosting live broadcasts is more expensive than broadcasting archived meetings.  As to the comment we already have a free service, with no offense to Sav Rebbecchi, we also have Fox News and do we not need C-Span?  This is a level of providing information from the government to the people without extra lead-in headlines to drive people to the website. The proposed service is strictly for archiving and maintaining Town meetings so that people can go back and look at what happened at a meeting on the Town website based on where it appeared on the agenda.  No editing, straight feeds.  

Council Vice President Bowen stated this it is not intended to be a news service it is for the recording of public meetings.   The monies available for this are not taxpayer dollars, they are dollars collected from land evidence recordings.  It is mandated by the State that this money be used to improve our record keeping and technology upgrades.  

Council President Schnack commented it is difficult to retrieve information from a cassette recording.  Town Administrator Keiser stated this is the current state for the practice of recording and archiving Town events, which up until this time, has been on cassette tapes. This agenda item will be brought back in two weeks for review and discussion.  
B) Wind Turbine Moratorium.  Town Administrator Keiser stated the Council previously discussed the adoption of a Wind Turbine Moratorium, and North Kingstown is seeking a statewide Wind Turbine Moratorium.  The Planning Commission responded that they do not believe a moratorium is necessary or appropriate as we have special use requirements for any proposal submitted to the Zoning Board of Review.  Solicitor Ruggiero prepared a Moratorium (not included in meeting packets), and the Council will review the draft at the next Council meeting.  Councilor Winsor asked if Zoning Board and Conservation Commission review should be considered as well.  Town Administrator Keiser informed her that under State law the Planning Commission is the statutory body that is required to provide an advisory to the Town Council for such changes.   The Zoning Board reviews and evaluates specific projects but does not set policy related to land use.  Council Vice President Bowen stated he spoke with Statewide Planning last week regarding the Stamp Farm issue and the statewide moratorium.  Councilor Winsor stated Elizabeth Dolan is the North Kingstown Town Council President, and suggested Town Administrator Keiser speak with her to review the moratorium issue.  It was the NK Planning Commission who advised the NK Town Council to move forward with the Moratorium.  Town Administrator Keiser will speak with Town Manager Michael Embury for his input on their decision to propose a statewide moratorium and their original decision on wind turbines.  
Town Administrator Keiser stated there is an Advisory Board on wind turbines on the State level, to which he has been appointed, to develop recommendations for turbine siting criteria.  The first meeting is on Thursday, and the process is getting underway to develop uniform guidelines to provide a basis for communities to evaluate wind energy projects.  The Planning Commission does not feel a moratorium is necessary at this time as we have the special use procedure through the Zoning Board.  Town Administrator Keiser stated over the coming months there will be more uniform criteria brought forward.  Councilor Winsor stated some communities have problems with the Court as rules and regulations are not comprehensive and she is just trying to be careful.  Mr. Keiser stated as with any special use permit, neighbors would be notified of a public hearing and given the opportunity to have public comment.  The burden of proof is on the applicant, and the Zoning Board has the ability to deny an application.  Economics are such that the payback period for this alternative energy is very long.  The Planning Commission has not been given a directive in this area.  Councilor Murphy is concerned about the lack of criteria for siting.  Do we need a moratorium while standards are being developed?  Councilor White, President Schnack and Vice President Bowen are not in favor of a moratorium.  Solicitor Ruggiero stated technology changes quickly, and currently there is no onslaught of applications.  The Building Official can inform us of any wind turbine applications that come forward.  The Advisory Board should be ready with guidelines in four to six months.  Town Administrator Keiser will keep the Council informed of Advisory Board milestones. We need to keep Jamestown protected.  Lengthy discussion continued.     
C) Wind Turbine Funding:  progress update.  Town Administrator Keiser met with Ken Payne (Office of Energy Resources) and Jeff Broadhead (WCRPC) regarding ARRA funding.  A notice was received that 50% of ARRA funds ($375,000) had to be committed by the end of June in order to remain eligible for reimbursement.  Mr. Payne indicated the June deadline is not critical, but the March 2012 deadline is, and payment for the wind studies the Town is pursuing can be paid for with ARRA funding.  We are moving forward and meeting next week with consultant Alteris Renewables, RI Airport Corporation and Quonset representatives.  Alteris suggested we wait on the $20,000 SODAR testing until we know height limitations for the wind turbine.  We should have an answer in two weeks whether we can move forward.  Mr. Keiser spoke with Julian Dash at RIEDC and he is aware of Jamestown’s interest to reapply for the $500,000 grant funding. The $750,000 grant deadline may be difficult to meet, and we are interested in getting support from the State for the $500,000 grant. They realize we are further along than other municipalities regarding wind energy.  There is some potential for unexpended ARRA money being channeled to renewable energy funds within the states, and that money could then be reallocated.  Discussion continued.    
D) Fort Getty Improvements:  electric and water services.  Town Administrator Keiser stated this appears on the agenda at the request of Councilor Murphy.  Infrastructure needs at Forty Getty and whether they could be completed prior to the upcoming camping season were discussed.  Town Engineer Mike Gray prepared cost estimates.  The water service to campsites and electrical wiring are newer than 20 years old and the water quality problems don’t relate to the distribution system but to the transmission system from the gatehouse to the campsites.  Replacement of the water main by Town staff would cost $40,000.  To have a private contractor complete the project would cost $213,000.  We have the Town crews to do the improvements; the issue is allocating their time and talents. Replacement of pipes for the distribution system would cost $20,000 when performed by Town crews and $450,000 for a private contractor.  The electrical upgrade to 50 amp service for the 105 sites is $330,000, with the work contracted out.  It is too soon to review that phase if the campground configuration is going to be changed.  Discussion continued regarding whether 50 amp service is needed for all 105 sites and whether the upgrade could be done by section rather than all at once and spread over three or more years.  
Councilor Murphy stated he asked for this on the agenda as he misunderstood the water issue.  Public Works has this on their list of projects.  Town Engineer/Public Works Director Gray commented this project is not critical.  Upgrades are being made and cast iron pipe replaced one street per year, as the budget allows.  Last year there were no complaints at the park.  There was discussion of whether other projects should be completed first.  Discussion continued.  Mike Gray is thanked for his input.
XV. NEW BUSINESS

A) IBPO Collective Bargaining Agreement approval. Town Administrator Keiser presented the contract for Town Council consideration.  The three-year agreement for the period 7/01/2010 to 6/30/2013 covers 13 police officers.  It includes a pay freeze in the current year, a 2% pay increase for 7/01/2011, a 2% pay increase for 7/01/2012 and a 2% pay increase for 1/01/2013, a net budget cost of 3% in FY 2012-13.  Concessions were referenced, including elimination of the uncapped Longevity benefit.  The new contract caps Longevity at 12.5% after 25 years.  Significant changes were made to healthcare, including a $250 deductible, saving 8% in premiums.  Three police officers retired, who paid no co-pay, and two other senior members paid no co-pay, but will now pay a 7.5% co-pay, effective 07/01/2011, and 15%, effective 07/01/2012.  The previous drug plan had a $5 and $10 co-pay, at a cost of $35,000 annually, for all town employees.  This was eliminated in all contracts, saving $35,000 per year.  
Sick Time buyback for up to 8 days is scaled back to 5 days for a significant savings.  Sick days are reduced from 20 days to 18 days per year, with two days transferred into a long-term sick leave account, effective 7/01/2011.  The new contract eliminates unlimited vacation accrual and caps vacation at 30 days after 25 years.  Compensatory time is now limited to 48 hours per member per year, eliminating excessive overtime compensation.  Light duty was revised to provide increased flexibility in assigning personnel to active service.  Vacancies must now be filled in 270 days, up from 120 days, enabling the Town to coordinate hiring with the Police Training Academy schedule.  The Detective was previously a Sergeant rank, and is now between top-step Patrolman and Sergeant for compensation.  In total salary/wage cost increases this year is $0 due to the pay freeze, $17,593 with the 2% raise as of 7/01/2011, and $23,762 with the 3% increase for 2012-13.  The Contract realizes savings in excess of the salary/wage increases of $25,000 for the current year, $17,765 savings in the second year and $16,515 in the third year.  Over the three years there is a net savings of $60,095 over salary/wage increases.  This was achieved with the full cooperation of the Police Officers and Union representatives.       
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the IBPO Bargaining Agreement proposal and authorize signing of the Agreement by Town Council President Schnack on behalf of the Town.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
B) NAGE 68 Collective Bargaining Agreement approval.  This Union represents 8 clerical employees and 4 dispatchers.  The Agreement covers the three-year period 7/01/2010 to 6/30/2013.  It is similar to the Public Works Contract, with 0% pay increases for the current year and 2.5% in both FY 2012 and FY 2013.  The Contract includes Longevity increases for senior employees, Health care deductible of $250, and the option of Health Savings Accounts (HSA).  Union and non-union employees were given the HSA option, and 90% of the employees (except Public Safety) have opted to participate in the HSA program.  As with the Police Union and Public Works, any employee not previously paying a co-pay will have a 7% co-pay in year 2 and 15% co-pay in year 3 of the Contract.  The $5 and $10 prescription plan is eliminated.  Sick Leave incentive payment is reduced from 8 days to 6 days.  The Contract will save in each year of the agreement over the cost of salary/wage increases $8,712 for FY 2012, $12,334 for FY 2013 and $13,000 for FY 2011.  The Unions working with the Town enabled us to reach agreements that resulted in cost savings; we have a cooperative workforce.          
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to approve the NAGE 68 Collective Bargaining Agreement proposal and authorize signing of the Agreement by Town Council President Schnack on behalf of the Town.  

Discussion.  Councilor Winsor thanked Town Administrator Keiser and Solicitor Ruggiero for their team negotiations and acknowledged Amy Gallagher and the Taxpayers’ Association for their presentation on healthcare.  
Back to the vote on the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.    

C) Auxiliary or In-law apartment:  drafting of ordinance. This was brought forward by Councilor Murphy.  

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to refer the drafting of an auxiliary or in-law apartment ordinance to the Planning Commission.  

Discussion.  Councilor Winsor commented on information from 2002 supplied by Councilor Murphy.  President Schnack commented this has been around for at least 10 years, and it about time it is addressed.  

Back to the vote on the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.    
XVI. EXECUTIVE SESSION

Addressed previously.
XVII.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to adjourn the meeting.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The regular meeting was adjourned at 9:30 p.m.         
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